
October 2016 Volume 47, Issue #8 

 

Page 1 of 16 

  THREE      

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 
. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

From the Editor 

                                     

On October 8th, a lovely memorial service was held for  

Dr. Art Macgregor at the University Club.  The dining room was 

decorated with orchids and was filled with many friends from the medical community, 

the orchid world, and the sailing community.  Tributes were given by family members, 

colleagues and friends, describing his many accomplishments, awards, and warm, caring 

personality.  As my family physician said: òHe was one of the good ones!ò 
 

Autumn is here.  The orchids that have spent the summer in our gardens are starting to get 

chilly and need to be cleaned up and brought into our houses or greenhouses.  One more 

show before the end of the year, the Fraser Valley show, on the last weekend of October.  

Time to prepare the plants that had blooms that werenôt quite ready for the CVIOS show 

for the final stage of 2016. 

 

www.victoriaorchidsociety.com 
Check out our website for information about the society, upcoming events, plant registration for shows, 

regulations for bringing orchids into Canada, and what books are in our library and links to interesting sites.  

The orchids from the display table each meeting are now posted on the web.  
 

Contributions to the newsletter can be made up to 14 days before the next meeting date by contacting me by 

phone or email.  (250-385-8888 or enviroed@telus.net).   
 

 

Victoria  

Orchid Society 
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Meetings: 
 

Fall 2016 

October 24th   

November 28th  

December 12th  

 

Spring 2017 

January 23rd  

February 27th  

March 27th  

April 24 th  

May 22nd  

June 26th  

Members with last 

names starting 

with T, V, W &  Y 

are asked to bring 

goodies for the 

October meeting. 

 
C. Lawre-Mossiae 

Cat Frutigerôs beautiful Brassolaeliocattleya George King 

'Southern Cross' AM/AOS was selected as the best plant 

on the display table at the September meeting. 

 

http://www.victoriaorchidsociety.com/
mailto:enviroed@telus.net
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Presidentôs Message 
 

It truly feels like autumn these days.  ñSeason of mists and mellow fruitfulness!ò And time to  

think about removing shading from the greenhouse, or in my case shade-cloth, in preparation for 

the low light of winter.  After next monthôs talk by our own Poul Hansen there remains only the  

Christmas party before the year ends; however, not to get ahead of ourselves, we are fortunate this  

month to have Jose Portilla from Ecuagenera giving a talkðfortunate because of his considerable knowledge of 

South American orchids and also the fact that we donôt always get our fair share of international speakers.  One 

more event of note this month is the Fraser Valley Orchid Society show Oct 28-30 which closes the local shows 

for the year.  So, much to look forward to. 

 

I have recently joined the AOS judging program as a student judge and I am  

finding it fascinating.  At the very least, it is compelling me to learn the names,  

and to recognize, a large number of species, both from the biannual quizzes, and  

simply by being exposed to a great variety of plants at the judging sessions.  The  

course of study covers many of the details that are used to evaluate an orchid,  

allowing us to determine its suitability for a particular award and to arrive at a  

numerical score for its floral/growth characteristics.  There is currently a  

movement afoot to consider the separation of a western Canada centre from the  

present North-West Pacific Judging Center.  While there are many advantages to belong to the larger group with 

our American colleagues, there are disadvantages when it comes to crossing borders and travelling long 

distances to meetings and judgings.  For anyone interested in the judging program, who is not put off by the 

length of time it requires to complete the course (approximately 7 years), it is certainly worth considering.  We 

are very fortunate as a society to have 3 accredited judges among our members (Ingrid, Poul and Debb). 

 

Thanks to Diana and Rod for chairing the executive and the general meetings in my absence last month. 

John Taylor 

Upcoming Events: 
 

The monthly meeting of the Victoria Orchid Society is held on the fourth Monday of every month except July, 

August and December, starting at 7:30 p.m.  The plants on the display table are presented by experts, followed 

by a short business meeting, a coffee break with a prize draw of plants and orchid related material, and a 

featured presentation.  A basics workshop is often offered at 6:45 p.m.  The meeting ends at about 10:00 p.m.   

 

September 26th meeting: Orchids of Ecuador in Situ- Jose Portilla, Ecuagenera  
 

The Portilla family run an amazing orchid growing operation in Ecuador.  When a group of VicOS members 

went to Ecuador on a two week tour in 2010, they had 16 different greenhouses, all producing incredible orchids 

of many varieties.  While there were plenty of examples of the specialties of the country, Phragmipediums, 

Masdevallias and Draculas, a large number of orchids from other countries could also be seen on their growing 

benches.  Members of the Portilla family attend orchid shows all over the world, showing and selling their 

lovely plants. 
 

Those members who have browsed their current list will know how many different kinds of orchids they can 

purchase.  Some with special interests will have pre-ordered their choices, but Jose will have many that are still 

available.  
 

6:45-7:15 p.m. - The pre-meeting workshop for the meeting will be a Question & Answer session with Ingrid 

Ostrander.  Please send your questions to Rod (crutcher@ucalgary.ca) ahead of time so that Ingrid can prepare 

efficiently.  Members may bring their plants for consultation, but please enclose them in a plastic bag if they are 

not well. 

 

Fall 2016 
 

October 24th ï Jose Portilla  

          of Ecuagenera, of Ecuador 
 

November 28th ï Poul Hansen  

       'Things that work for me in  
         the Greenhouseô 
 

December 12th ï Xmas Party 

John Taylor 
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Past Events: 
 

September 26th meeting: Alexey Tretyakov presented Growing Orchids Outside the Box to a fascinated 

audience.  He explained that the conventional wisdom does not always pertain, giving examples of plants that he 

has grown well in different temperatures and growing conditions other than those recommended by the experts.  

He also gave examples of different potting and mounting techniques including the ñraftò (My husband insists 

that if he builds me one, I have to actually float it, despite Alexeyôs disclaimer). 

 

The beautiful photos that illustrated his talk, showed not only the  

lovely and floriferous orchids that he grows, but also, his great skill  

as a photographer.  Sasha assisted Alexey with the presentation of the  

display table plants. 

 
CVIOS Show ï September 30th 2016   

 

 

 

 

 
Ribbon Awards 
  

Best Phalaenopsis:  Phalaenopsis bellina 'XL', Pat van Adrichem . . . . . . . 

 

 

 

Best in Vanda Group:  Trichoglottis atropurpurea, Paramount . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

 

 

 

Best in Pleurothallis Group:  Dracula gongora, Bryan Emery . . . . . . . . . . . . 

 

 

 

Best Other in Cypripedium sub-family: Phragmipedium Nitidissimum, Joe Chow . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

 

 

 

Best in Miltonia:  Miltonia moreliana, Paramount . . . . . . . . . . .  

 

 

 

Best Other in Oncidium Group:  Gomesa radicans, Paramount . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

 

 

 

Best in Special:  Phalaenopsis bellina 'XL', Pat van Adrichem (see above) 

 

 

 

Best Orchid Grown on Windowsill ï No artificial Light :  Brassolaelia Yellow Bird, Kathryn Collins . . . 

 

 

Best Display (AOS Award): - Bryan Emery See below 

 

 

Mike Miller Award ï Best Miniature:  Trisetella hoeijeri, Bryan Emery . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  
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BEST IN SHOW:  Dendrobium laevifolium, Paramount Orchids . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

 

 

RESERVE CHAMPION:  Cattleya maxima, Alexey Tretyakov . . . . . . . .  

  

 

 

ý Photos by Judith Higham þ 

 

 
AOS AWARDS 

 
Paphiopedilum Imperial Jade óEmmettô HCC/AOS  79pts   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

(Paph. stonei x Paph. primulinum) 

Exhibitor:  Donna McDonnell 

  

 

Dendrobium Hibiki óPauwelaô  AM/AOS  81pts  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

(Den. bracteosum x Den. laevifolium) 

Exhibitor:  Diana Rowles 

  

Paphiopedilum Harold Koopowitz óParamountôs Simone Morinô HCC/AOS  77pts   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

(Paph. malipoense x Paph. rothschildianum) 

Exhibitor:  Paramount Orchids 

  

Phalaenopsis Kingfisherôs Dragon Wing óGiant Starô  HCC/AOS  76pts   

(Phal. John Ewing x Phal. Dragon Tree Eagle) . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

Exhibitor:  Pat van Adrichem, Kingfisher Orchids 

  

AOS Show Trophy óMemories of Marioô  ST/AOS  83pts  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

Exhibitor:  Bryan Emery 
 

O Ribbons won by Victoria Orchid Society members:  9 Blue, 12 Red, 2 White 

Photo by Ed Higham 

 

On the way to the show, we were also fortunate enough to get in a visit at Shirley and Ernie McClareôs 

greenhouse.  We had missed it on the CVIOS open greenhouse day and really wanted to see her new solar 

power set-up.  It was most impressive as was her general organization and her beautiful garden. 
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Judging news   
 

Please note that all awards are considered provisional until paperwork and payment is  

 processed by AOS and published in Orchid Plus. 

 

At the AOS Pacific Northwest Judging Center-Richmondôs monthly judging on August 13, 2016, 

the following AOS awards were granted: 

 

Vanda falcata var. Soubiryu óTropical Gardens Orchidsô, JC/AOS  . .  

Exhibitor:  Tropical Gardens Orchids | Calvin Wong 

  

Dendrobium lowii óTGôs Yellow Feverô HCC/AOS, 75pts   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

Exhibitor:  Tropical Gardens Orchids | Calvin Wong 

 

Vanda Lion Star óSachô HCC/AOS, 77pts   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

(Vanda falcate x Vanda Sagarik Gold) 

Exhibitor:  Eugene Banziger 

  

Lepanthes gargoyle óMonkeyôs Charmanderô HCC/AOS, 77pts  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

Exhibitor:  Abu Salleh 

 

At the AOS Pacific Northwest Judging Center-Richmondôs monthly judging on September 10, 2016, we had an 

amazing display of 26 plant entries at the meeting.  The following AOS awards were granted: 

  

Paphiopedilum Gloria Naugle óSheila-Jeanô AM/AOS, 81pts  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

(Paph. rothschildianum x Paph. micranthum) 

Exhibitor:  Wayne Riggs 

  

Cattleya maxima var. virginalis óPink Iceô HCC/AOS, 79pts  . . . . . . 

Exhibitor:  Poul Hansen 

   

Habenaria medusa óTGôs Moths Attackô CCE/AOS, 91pts   . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

Exhibitor:  Tropical Gardens Orchids | Calvin Wong 

  

Habenaria medusa óTGôs Moths Attackô AM/AOS, 89pts  . . . . . . . . . . 

Exhibitor:  Tropical Gardens Orchids | Calvin Wong 

  

Phalaenopsis Hawaii Dragon Girl óDragon Treeô AM/AOS, 82pts 

(Phal. Penang Girl x Phal. Dragon Tree Eagle) 

Exhibitor:  Pat van Adrichem, |Kingfisher Orchids. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ü 

 

 

 Photographer:   Judith Higham 
  

The AOS Pacific Northwest Judging Center (Richmond) meets every second Saturday of the month, at 12:00 

noon, at the Sea Island Community Centre, 7140 Miller Road, Richmond B.C.  (Chair:  Abu Salleh, 604-328-

5363, asalleh@telus.net).    Next monthly meeting will be held on November 12, 2016. 

 

I thought the following article was a good follow-up to Alexeyôs presentation and is also in keeping with the 

basic, pre-meeting Q&A workshop at the October meeting.  See the Expert Advice article at the end of the 

newsletter on Preparing Your Plants for Winter. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Abu Saleh 
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tel:604-328-5363
tel:604-328-5363
mailto:asalleh@telus.net
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K illing Orchids: Dealing with the Inevitable  

by Larry Litwin  

 

I have grown orchids for what seems like a long time, 17 years.  My collection started as 

 meagerly as you could imagine; single, standard-size, lavender Cattleya hybrid that was 

 simply labeled "blue."  I got it at a farmer's market in Syracuse, New York, for $10.00.   

I grew that plant for about a year before it flowered.  Once it did, all hope was lost.   

I began to purchase orchids with a vengeance.  After all, "I now could grow and flower them." My collection 

swelled dramatically from that lone orchid.  That lasted just over two years.  An unexpected freeze dropped it 

back to one plant in a single night.  Since then, the number of plants in my collection has varied between a low 

just under 20 and a high of several hundred.  The collection now stands at around 75. I have been fortunate to 

have had the opportunity to grow orchids in climate-controlled growth chambers, greenhouses, outdoors, under 

lights and on windowsills.  Throughout, I have managed to kill a lot of orchids. I feel qualified to offer 

reassurance to the beginner who has some apprehension.  I would advise you not to worry. It might take some 

practice to get really good at it, but you can kill orchids!  

 

At first you will probably kill them mostly by accident.  You will repot something at exactly the wrong time. 

You will both overwater and underwater.  You will heavily fertilize a plant that is salt-intolerant.  You will give 

shade lovers too much sun and sun lovers too much shade.  This is unavoidable.  Some mistakes will be made 

because you just didn't know any better.  Others will occur because you followed well-intentioned advice which 

was inappropriate for your conditions.  

 

Much of orchid growing depends on your experience.  Experience takes time.  You can't get everything you will 

need to know from reading.  That is not to say that reading is not important.  It most certainly is!  However, 

while it is possible to illustrate clearly what sunburn looks like and to list most of the conditions which cause it, 

there will always be some peculiarity of your environment that was not discussed.  This is the one that will get 

you.  Until you happen to run into that one unusual, and perhaps rare, condition, you will have no way of 

knowing you are putting a plant into danger.  Then all of a sudden sunburn will strike.  You will probably be 

able to identify the cause, but it is doubtful that you could have anticipated it.  This is experience. As the saying 

goes, "it must be seen to be appreciated."  The more experience you have, the more mistakes you will have 

made, the more problems you will be able to anticipate and avoid.  

 

Nonetheless, reading and talking to other growers is very important.  Learning what has worked for other people 

is only one of the benefits.  This also exposes you to considerations which may not have occurred to you 

otherwise.  There are hundreds, perhaps thousands of good articles on orchid culture.  There are bound to be a 

fair number of these that apply directly to the type of orchid to which you are attracted.  By all means, read all 

of them that you can get your hands on.  

 

Unfortunately, you may find there may not be complete agreement among the experts, except concerning 

general cultural requirements.  This is not to say that an expert won't offer very specific and possibly emphatic 

advice.  Moreover, usually that advice will be entirely accurate, if your conditions are exactly the same as those 

of that particular expert.  Believe me, they almost certainly aren't!  Your only recourse is to balance all advice 

against your experience with your own conditions.  Find out why the advice is given.  Determine the cause-and-

effect basis for the advice.  Then analyze how that relates to your situation and conditions.  Modify the advice as 

necessary and apply it.  You won't go too far wrong.  The important thing is to understand the "why" of it rather 

than the "how" or "what."  Above all, be prepared to make mistakes. 

 

 

 

 

 

Masdevallia yungasensis 
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Victoria Orchid Society 
Minutes of General Meeting, September 26, 2016 

 
The meeting of September 26, 2016 was held at the Gordon Head United Church Hall.  In the absence of President John 

Taylor, the meeting was chaired by Rod Crutcher and was called to order at 7:30 p.m.  There were no new members and 

the only guest was Mila, wife of our speaker.  Rod introduced our guest speaker, Alexey Tretyakov, and asked him to 

present the show table.  Sasha Kubicek assisted him. 
 

Poul Hansen spoke of the loss of our long time member, Art Macgregor.  The service for Art will be held on October 8th at 

2 p.m. at UVicôs University Club and his family have asked that members bring some of their plants for display.  Poul 

asked that they arrive at least one hour before the service begins for his wife, Adele, to arrange them. (It was later 

requested that members bring them to Poulôs house on Friday October 7th.  He will bring them to the service). 
 

Rod announced that the format of the meeting has been changed for this evening to allow our guest speaker to travel back 

up island this evening.  We will have our speaker first and the business meeting will follow. 

 

Speaker:   Rod introduced our speaker, Alexey Tretyakov, again and he presented his talk Orchids Outside the Box.  Rod 

thanked Alexey for his informative talk. 

Business: 

Treasurerôs report:  Kathryn Collins presented the treasurerôs report and moved for acceptance, seconded by Ingrid 

Ostrander.                                                                                                                             CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Secretaryôs report:  MOTION: Bede Stenner moved and Diana Rowles seconded that the minutes of the June 2016 

meeting be approved as published in the newsletter.                                                            CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Barb Davies also reported that she had submitted the 2016 Annual Report to the B.C. Society Registry Services and that 

Thank You cards had been sent to Bryan Emery and Florence Davis for hosting the Summer BBQ.  A pair of eye glasses 

found at the end of Juneôs General meeting were claimed by Debb Ward this evening. 

Thank you:  to everyone who hosted Greenhouse Open House tours this past summer.  They were Rick Rancourt, 

Jonathan Littau, Patrick van Adrichem, Catherine Frutiger, Geoffrey Haywood and Debb Ward. 

Notes:  Time to renew your memberships.  Plants going to the CVIOS Show this weekend can be delivered to either 

Kathryn Collinsô house anytime during the day on Wednesday, Sept. 28th or to Cat Frutigerôs, after 5p.m.  Remember to 

fill out a registration form so your plants can be judged. 

Other Reports: 

AOS: Rod remaindered members of the next Webinar on Oct. 4th ñGreenhouse Chatò by Ron McHatton. 

COC: Ingrid reported that all information will now be posted on the website, no more hard copies will be available.  There 

is lots of information, so check it out. 

Library:  We are still able to have our library cart stored on site, so Ian Nugent has kindly offered to be our new librarian.  

Thank you Ian.  Also we now have Bryan Emeryôs talk on óDraculasô on a C.D. and it will be available from the library. 

Membership: Kathryn reported that there have been many renewals this evening. 

Plant Orders: Sasha reminded everyone about ordering from Ecuagenera for next month. 

Programs: Rod reminded us that next monthôs speaker will be Jose Portilla speaking on Orchids of Ecuador in situ.  The 

Novemberôs speaker will be Poul Hansen on Things that work for me in the Greenhouse. 

Shows: CVIOS ï Sept .30-Oct. 2 Autumn Gifts. 

FVOS ï Oct. 28-30 Allure of Orchids  Volunteers are needed to take plants to the show, help with set up and people to 

take down the display and bring plants home.  We were reminded that there are lots of good sellers at this show. 

Supply Sales:  Catherine reported that sales were going well this evening and Orchiata medium is a good product 

according to Poul.  Diana has Virus kits available for $8.50 per kit. 

Facebook: There was discussion on the changing of Facebook from private to public. Other Orchid Societies are 

apparently public.  It was decided that this would be discussed at the next Executive meeting. 

New Business: 

Election of new director-Donna Stuart nominated Elsie Gerdes to be a director and Diana Rowles seconded the 

nomination.  Elsie accepted the nomination and was voted onto the Executive. 

2017 Spring Show:  The show will be held on the first weekend of March.  Diana will be acting chair for the next six 

weeks until Kathryn is able to take over.  Barb Davies will assist both Diana and Kathryn.  Patrick van Adrichem has 

agreed to take on Publicity and most of the other jobs will be covered by people who have done them in the past.  There is 
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a need for an assistant to help with the Silent Auction.  Anyone interested in volunteering to help with any job, please 

speak with either Diana or Kathryn 

Adjournment :  Diana moved and Catherine Frutiger seconded that the meeting be adjourned at 9:20 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, Barbara Davies 
 

 

Society Information 
 

Meetings are held at the Gordon Head United Church Hall, 4201 Tyndall Avenue,  

Victoria, B.C. on the fourth Monday of the month.  Members are encouraged to bring  

their orchids in bloom to display on the show table.  They will be photographed and  

posted on our website. 
 

Guest speakers are engaged for these meetings and often, speakers bring plants for sale.   

There is also a sale table where plants brought in by members may be purchased. 

Plant sales begin at 7:15 p.m. and the meeting runs from 7:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. 
 

Membership fees are $25.00 for individuals, $35.00 for households.  The Society membership year runs from 

September to September, but meetings are not held in July and August.  Name tags are available for $9.00, 

magnetized tags are $11.00. 
 

Coffee and tea are available for $1.00 at the meeting and goodies are provided by members in rotation, based 

upon the initial letter of their last names.  Goodies are requested from those with last names beginning with T, V 

W & Y for the October meeting.  
 

The Victoria Orchid Society Newsletter is published monthly, around the 15th of each month, excepting 

December, July and August.  Newsletters will be sent by email to members with email access.  Email addresses 

will be blind copied.  Upon request, copies of the newsletter may be picked up at meetings for those not wishing 

to print off their copy at home.   
 

Advertising, in the newsletter, is free of charge to members in good standing: $2.00 per business card size ad 

per month to a member owned business ($15.00 per fiscal year), $5.00 per month to non-member businesses 

($40.00 per fiscal year).  Businesses may also advertise on the Victoria Orchid Society web site Classifieds page 

for the same costs. 
 

The Societyôs mailing Address is 195 Maddock Avenue West, Victoria, B.C. V9A 1G5. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Officers:    Directors: 
 

President John Taylor   Joyce Wilson 

Past President Ingrid Ostrander   Catherine Frutiger 

Vice-president Diana Rowles   Coreen Kempling 

Secretary Barbara Davies   Rodney Crutcher 

Treasurer Jill Livesey   Jane Mason 

      Kathryn Collins 

Newsletter Editor:  Diana Rowles   Elsie Gerdes 

Web Master:  Blair Humphrey 

Proofreader:  Joe Chow 

       

Spring Show Chairman:  pending 

Programs Chairman: Rodney Crutcher        Cattleya gaskelliana 
 

In emergencies, call John Taylor at (250) 250 479-0146. 

 

 

 

Psychopsis Kalihi óBigô 

BM/JOGA 
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Reminders & Upcoming Events 
 

Membership Renewal 
 

Please remember that our Societyôs year runs from September to June.  Kathryn will be taking memberships at 

the October meeting.  The renewal form is included here.  Filling these out before the meeting, will help this to 

be accomplished quickly.  Thank you. 

 

VICTORIA ORCHID SOCIETY MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL 

Date:____________________________ 

I _________________________________________________________________  

Please print name 

 

hereby renew my membership to the Victoria Orchid Society  

for the upcoming society year. 2016/2017.                            Single  $25  *  family  $35  * 

No changes have occurred in my contact information since my last renewal *  

Or 
 

Since my last renewal changes have occurred in my:  

email address ________________________________________ single membership * 

 Mailing address ______________________________________ family membership * 

 Phone number________________________________________ 

 My publishing preferences__________________________________________________ 

Signature:______________________ 

 

 

 
October 28-30 ï Fraser Valley Orchid Show & Sale. 

Don & Marilyn Mills will once again be setting up our display.   

Times for dropping off plants will be sent around by email closer  

to the time of the show.  Get your plants tidied and ready to go for  

this last show of the year. (See larger poster on VicOS website). 

 

 
Upcoming AOS Webinars: 
 

Thursday, October 27th, 2016 - 8:30 - 9:30 p.m. EDT 

        Members only                       5:30 - 6:30 p.m. PDT 

The Cattleya Alliance in Mexico with Ron McHatton  

  

Ron McHatton, American Orchid Society Director of Education,  

will present a survey of the Cattleya Alliance in Mexico.   

Register now using this link: 

https://attendee.gotowebinar.com/register/4336286219300551937 

 

 

 

 

https://attendee.gotowebinar.com/register/4336286219300551937
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Classifieds 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Preparing Orchids for Winter  
By Susan Jones 

 

The onset of shorter days and longer, colder nights heralds winterôs arrival. Many 

factors play into keeping your orchids happy and healthy through this time ð 

finding the right combination of variables can be tricky, especially for beginners. 

The phrase ñproper prior planningò is appropriate here; doing so will help your 

orchids to reach their greatest potential and increase your knowledge and 

enjoyment of the hobby. 

 

Generally, temperatures between 50° and 80° F (10° to 27° C) are ideal for 

orchids; but occasional brief periods of temperatures above 100 F (38 C) or drops 

even into the 30s (0 C) will not harm most orchids as long as no frost forms on  

the leaves.  Cold hardiness, the measure of the orchidôs resistance to or ability to adjust to cold stress, should be 

considered when adding new orchids for your landscape or collection.  The degree of cold hardiness is 

determined by environmental conditions, the overall health of the plant and its genetic makeup.  Some species 

are always killed by colder temperatures, while others can tolerate short periods of temperatures near freezing. 

 

 

 

email: davisconstruction@shaw.ca 

www:kingfisherorchids.ca 

 

Kingfisherorchids@gmail.co

m 

 
During the winter, flowering orchids  

brighten well-lit windowsills.  On cold  

nights, it's a good idea to move plants 

away from the window or use bubble  

wrap as insulation between the pane 

and the plants. 
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Cold Injury 

Symptoms indicating cold damage usually become visible some days after  

exposure to critically low temperatures, not during the cold exposure.  Cold  

injury includes damage from temperatures above and below freezing.  Chill  

injury is that caused by low temperatures above freezing, and freeze injury  

is damage from temperatures at or below freezing.  Frost damage takes place  

when dew freezes after it has condensed on leaf surfaces if the air temperature 

drops below freezing.  The rate at which symptoms develop depends on the 

severity of the exposure and the conditions in the growing environment after  

the exposure.  Continued cool temperatures and high humidity after exposure  

to cold may slow the development of symptoms, while high light intensity and  

warm temperatures may accelerate the appearance of symptoms. 

 

Chilling  

Many chilling-injury symptoms are common to other stresses such as lack of water, root-rot diseases, chemical 

phytotoxicity, heat stress and light stress, and as such may be difficult to diagnose.  General symptoms of 

chilling injury include surface lesions, pitting, large, sunken areas and discoloration; water-soaking in tissues, 

usually followed by wilting and browning; internal discoloration (browning); increased susceptibility to attack 

by fungi and bacteria; slower than- normal growth (this may be difficult to identify without undamaged plants 

for comparison or a knowledge of the orchidôs normal growth rate) and accelerated rate of natural death. 

 

Freezing 

Symptoms of freeze injury include desiccation or burning of foliage, water-soaked areas that progress to 

necrotic spots on leaves, and death of sections of the plant or the entire plant.  Obvious symptoms may not be 

present until after the plant has been stressed by very warm temperatures. 

 

The Basics 

Preparation for weathering winterôs chills begins at the point of purchasing your orchids.  Choose carefully for 

the growing conditions you are able to provide your plants.  If you keep your home or greenhouse cool in the 

winter to save on heating costs, avoid the warmer growing genera such as Phalaenopsis and Vanda.  Instead, 

stick to intermediate- (most Brassavolas, Cattleyas, Dendrobiums, Epidendrums, Laelias or mottled-leaved 

Paphiopedilums) or cooler-growing (Cymbidiums, Masdevallias, Miltonias, Odontoglossums, Oncidiums, plain-

leaved Paphiopedilums or Sophronitis) orchids, depending on the conditions they will be grown under during 

the summer months.  White or yellow Vandas, as well as some dendrobiums (phalaenopsis-and antelope types), 

are especially cold sensitive and do not like temperature drops below 60° F (16° C), and can be particularly 

prone to losing leaves when exposed to cooler temperatures. 

 

Seedlings and immature plants, particularly those in flasks or compots, are also much more sensitive to chills 

than their mature counterparts.  Another consideration for growers in northern climes is the shorter day length 

winter brings.  Many orchids need 14 hours of light every day to flower successfully.  Relying on daylight alone 

during winter months will not provide sufficient light to induce budding.  Genera with high light requirements 

may produce healthy green foliage but without sufficient illumination might never reward their growers with the 

desired flowers.  For indoor and greenhouse growers in the north, supplemental lighting may be necessary for 

optimal plant health and flowering.  Depending on the type of light source chosen, the heat generated by the 

lamps may help counteract cold temperatures.   

 

When adding to an orchid collection, choosing carefully to match the conditions you are able to provide as a 

grower will go a long way toward keeping your orchids in optimal health through winterôs gloom and chills.  

Once theyôre comfortably situated in your collection, cultural factors to consider in keeping them happy through 

the winter months include less frequent watering and fertilization.  It is worth the extra effort to read up on the 

seasonal needs of the orchids in your collection.  This is especially important for the species, but hybrids will 

Although winter requires 

preparation by the orchid grower, 

the shorter days are exactly what 

initiates bud development for 

seasonal species such as Cattleya 

trianae. 
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benefit from this research as well.  Some enter a period of partial or full dormancy; they will require a rest 

period at this time of year, and could be adversely affected if they do not receive one.  As temperatures drop and 

daylight is reduced, their growth slows down or even stops depending on the species or hybrid.  The quantities 

of water and fertilizer they required for spring and summer growth are no longer needed and could negatively 

affect the plant unless reduced accordingly.  Excess water can accelerate the breakdown of organic growing 

media (such as pine bark and sphagnum moss) and lead to root and plant rots.  A surplus of fertilizer can 

accumulate in the growing media until the fertilizer salts burn the orchidôs root and leaf tips, and actually inhibit 

rather than enhance growth. 

 

Windowsill 

Because they have less control over the quality and amount of lighting reaching their plants than under-lights 

growers, windowsill growers face special considerations during the winter months.  The day length is shorter in 

the northern latitudes, so supplemental lighting may be needed for part of the day to maintain a comfortable 

day/night balance for the plants.  At this time of year, the sunôs angle is lower on the horizon and may no longer 

be shaded by trees that have lost their leaves for the winter.  A fresh snowfall can also reflect a great deal more 

light than normal.  A sheer curtain may be needed to protect your plants from sunburn at these times.  At night, 

a heavy curtain between the window and your orchids can act as an insulating barrier to help keep the nighttime 

temperatures from damaging sensitive tropical plants.  Thermopane windows will also help ð their two panes 

of glass separated by an air pocket are good for both orchids and heating bills in the winter time.  Even sheets of 

bubble wrap covering the glass will help keep warmth in and winter chills out.  Never allow the foliage to touch 

the glass; condensation can freeze on the windowpane and kill your orchidôs leaves.  Good air movement will 

help maintain temperatures as well.  A fan to circulate the air around the window helps keep temperatures 

uniform, and distributes and circulates heat from heaters or other sources to keep the growing area closer to the 

ambient temperature of the room rather than the cold outside. 

 

Greenhouses 

Properly planned, a greenhouse may be constructed and oriented to minimize the effects of winterôs chill on 

your orchids.  The use of twin-walled instead of single-layered glazing materials adds insulation and reduces 

heat loss through the greenhouse exterior.  Double-layered materials are also better able to withstand the weight 

of accumulated snow in the wintertime (but never allow the snow to remain on the greenhouse or it may cause 

damage).  Attached greenhouses (those with one or more walls attached to a building), partially excavated and 

earth sheltered greenhouses retain heat better than freestanding models, and so cause growers less difficulty and 

expense to heat.  Because one or more sides are opaque, attached and earth-sheltered greenhouses do not 

generally receive as much sunlight as a freestanding greenhouse. 

 

Orientation 

The direction of the greenhouse roof relative to the sunôs movement ð allows growers to take best advantage of 

available light.  During the cold months, to optimize winter growing conditions, an east/west orientation will 

allow the greatest amount of sunlight to reach your orchids through the shortest days of the year.  This must be 

balanced with the needs of your orchids, the layout of your property, trees that might shade the greenhouse, etc. 

For maximum year-round exposure, a greenhouse with a north-south orientation is a better choice.   

 

The next step is critical.  Provide ñbackup, backup, backup and alarms,ò says Jan Szyren, horticulturist and 

greenhouse coordinator for Michigan State University.  As Szyren notes, an alarm system is critical for 

notifying growers if the greenhouse temperature should fall below a certain level, as is a backup heating system.  

Supplemental heating need not maintain optimal temperatures, but protect the orchids from cold damage during 

a power outage or unusually cold temperatures.  Should disaster strike and temperatures drop, try to keep your 

growing area above 45° F (7° C) at minimum.  Gas- or diesel powered generators, generator fuel and long, 

heavy duty extension cords for heating appliances and fans to distribute the heat are available at most home 

improvement centers to heat your greenhouse during an emergency.  Automated systems are available; manual 

systems are less expensive, but require that someone be on hand to operate them.  Kerosene or propane heaters 
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are another option for supplemental heat if the power goes off, but their fumes that can damage flowers quickly, 

and to a lesser extent affect plants as well.  In addition, these should never be used in attached greenhouses, as 

the fumes are toxic to people and animals.  Greenhouses in which this equipment has been used should be 

ventilated before being re-entered.  

 

Ann Jesup of Bristol, Connecticut, adds to and emphasizes the importance of seasonal preparation ð ñgoing 

over the greenhouse to check for and seal any air leaks, have the alarms, furnace and heating system tested, 

and,ò she adds, ñpray that the temperatures are not going to drop (in the greenhouse, anyway ...).ò  As a last 

resort, moving your collection or your most treasured and cold-sensitive plants indoors temporarily may be an 

option.  While they do not provide optimal growing conditions, homes are much better equipped to keep out the 

cold than greenhouses.  This step can make the critical difference between plant survival and plant loss, so 

optimal culture can be foregone for a few days until the danger of freezing passes.  If your collection is too large 

to bring indoors in its entirety, grouping those that would be moved indoors together or marking them with a 

special, brightly colored, easily identifiable tag can save time and plants as temperatures drop.  Plastic sheeting 

or tarps can protect indoor surfaces and furniture from damage from dirt and dampness that comes in with the 

orchids. 

 

After the Fact 

If the worst happens and your orchids are damaged by the cold, donôt assume that they are goners.  Treat the 

plant as though it has just been repotted ð avoid direct sunlight and high temperatures, keep the medium moist 

and give them a weak solution of liquid plant food with a full complement of minor elements.  When you see 

the beginnings of new growth sprouting, apply a very light dose of fertilizer and continue with your weekly 

liquid food program.  The positive side of the occasional winter chill is that, in many cases, cool periods help 

induce or enhance bud initiation and flowering. 
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Whatôs in bloom in the Orchid Collection September 2016 
Gongora [Gga.] flaveola 

The 76 species of this genus are spread from Mexico to 

Bolivia and Brazil.  These plants have mostly pendant 

inflorescences so a basket of some sort is called for.  They 

also do not like to dry out, so water and fertilize regularly 

and grow under intermediate to warm conditions.  The 

genus is named after A. Caballero y Gongora, a viceroy of 

Colombia and Venezuela. 

 

This particular medium sized, warm growing epiphytic 

species, commonly known as the Yellowish Gongora is 

found in Columbia.  

 

This plant is grown on the west (sunnier) side of the hot 

house with high humidity.  It is not known when this species 

was obtained by the OSPF and has only recently been 

identified. 
 

Gongora [Gga.] galeata 

This is a medium sized epiphytic species found in mountain 

rain and cloud forests at 1950-5900 ft. (600-1800 m) of 

southern Mexico. 

 

Commonly known as the Helmut Gongora, it has a long-

lived, fragrant flower with a fragrance akin to oranges.  It is 

an evergreen species and requires a semi dry rest in the 

winter and is suited for wire basket culture with sphagnum 

and woodchips. 

 

This plant was part of the 2005 Craig Cowieôs donation to 

the OSPF and it is also grown on the west (sunnier) side of 

the hot house. 
 

Miltonia [Mil t.] candida 

There are 14 species and 7 naturally occurring hybrids in 

this genus which ranges through Brazil and into Peru.  What 

is amazing is that this relatively small number of species 

have generated over 2100 registered hybrids. 
 

The genus is named after Lord Fitz William Milton who was 

an English orchid aficionado. 
 

This species commonly known as the Snow-White Miltonia 

(which is a reference to the lip), occurs in southeastern 

Brazil at elevations of 500 to 800 meters.  
 

Plants produce 3 to 7 long-lasting fragrant flowers are 

carried on each inflorescence.  Each waxy blossom is about 

3 in. (7.5 cm) across. 
 

The plant is grown on the west side of the intermediate 

house. 
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Miltonia [Milt.] clowesi 

This large sized epiphyte, named after the English Orchid 

Collector Clowes, is from Brazil at elevations of around 800 

meters.  The plant produces a long inflorescence that has 7 

to 10 successively opening flowers that occur in the fall.   It 

requires even well-watered conditions year round with 

bright light. 

 

This particular specimen is grown on the west side of out 

intermediate house and is from the original donation that 

started the orchid collection back in 1991. 

 

 
 

Miltonia [Milt.] x blunttii  

Commonly known as Blunt's Miltonia, after an English 

Orchid Collector in the 1800's, was found in southeastern 

Brazil.  This is a naturally occurring hybrid, formed from 

two Mitonia species clowesii (see above) and spectabilis 

(see below). 

 

This species grows in the Organ Mountains and the cooler 

mountains in the states of Espírito Santo, Rio de Janeiro and 

Minas Gerais.  In Espírito Santo, plants are found near 

Cachoeiro de Itapemirim at about 2600 ft. (800 m). 

  
Miltonia spectablis 

 
This plant is grown in our intermediate house on 

the west side of the greenhouse. 
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Gomesa cuneata (Syn Oncidium truncatum 

This genus has been significantly expanded in recent years with 

many species being reclassified from the Oncidium genus.The 

genus is named for Dr. B. A. Gomes, a Portuguese botanist.  

 

This particlar species, often known as the Truncated Oncidium, 

was moved from the Oncidium genus in 2005. 

 

It is found in several states of Brazil at elevations of 1800 to 1300 

meters, growing as a small, cool growing epiphyte producing 

many long-lasting, scentless flowers. 

 

This plant is grown on the west side of our intermediate house. 
 

 

 Prosthechea prismatocarpa 

There are at least 122 species which are found throughout all of tropical 

America.  The genus name refers to the mid-tooth on the column.  This 

is another genus that has been significantly expanded in recent years 

with many species being reclassified from the Anacheilium and 

Panarica genera. 

 

This particular species, often known as the Prism-Shaped Seedpod 

Panarica, is found in Costa Rica and Panama in lower mountain cloud 

forests on larger tree branches at elevations of 1200 to 3300 meters.  

 

This plant was part of the donation to the OSPF from Craig Cowie in 

2005, and is grown on west side of the intermediate house.  
 

 Stanhopea [Stan.] dodsoniana. 

Stanhopeas range from Mexico to Brazil and are hard to beat for their 

size and beautifully odd complexity. Seventy-three species make up this 

genus, which is named for the Earl of Stanhope, Vice President of the 

English Royal Botanical Society in the early 1800's. 

 

This particular species, commonly known as Dodson's Stanhopea after 

an American Botanist.  It is found on the Southwestern coast of Mexico 

in the states of Vera Cruz, Oaxaca and Chiapas in wet tropical 

rainforests and lower mountain rainforests at elevations of 150 to 950 

meters. 
 
Like many Stanhopeas, this species is very fragrant and is grown on the 

west side of the hot greenhouse.  

 

Unfortunately, we do not known how this plant came into the collection.  
 

Sources for all of the above are: 

 Charles Baker 

 OrchidWiz 

 Orchid Photographic Encyclopedia 

 Photographs by Doug Bovee / Dave Nixon. 

 The plant list 

 Wikipedia 


